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ABSTRACT

Foucault's conception of 'history of the present' provides a methodology 
for analysing
testing practices in schools.  This genealogical approach seeks to explain 
how present
ideas about testing practices have been shaped by a variety of piecemeal 
and contingent
arrangements in local sites.  By taking a different perspective from 
conventional history
where events are presented as a continuous progress, the changes and 
tensions which have
been part of the testing debate are mapped so that current initiatives e.g. 
national testing,
can be better critiqued.  The focus in this paper is on large scale testing 
practices in
Queensland schools.

Introduction

In June 1992, a new state-wide system of testing students' levels of 
knowledge and
understanding in various subjects against 'educational benchmarks' was 
officially
announced.  The 'revolutionary' Performance Standards which will assess six 
levels of
competency in Years 1 -10 is the policy to be developed, trialled and 
finally implemented
by the State Department of Education in Queensland in 1994 (Queensland, 
Department of
Education, 1992a, p.1).  Information about the Performance Standards was 



made
available to parents and the community through the distribution of 
brochures and to
teachers through a booklet.  In fact, the  testing program was alleged to 
be at the express
wishes  of parents in their search for 'a clearer indication of what is 
being learnt in
schools', of employers and community groups who 'want to know about the 
outcomes of
schooling' and of teachers and administrators who 'have called for the 
introduction of
common sets of Standards and want them used state-wide' (Queensland, 
Department of
Education, 1992b).  A favourable press synopsis of the rationale  presented 
it as enabling
policy since 'parents will be able to see how their child has performed in 
his [sic] class
and on a state-wide scale' (Gubby, 1992).  A further recommendation in 
favour of state-
wide tests was that movement around the state could be facilitated by test 
results which
would aid the placement of students since 'a level-four result in Brisbane 
will be the same
as a level-four result in Birdsville' whereas a 70 per cent maths result 
might differ from
school to school (ibid.). 
     
Putting aside the pedagogical questions which instantly spring to mind 
about the validity
or otherwise of such statements, we need to take account of where the 
current testing
initiative is coming from.  Queensland is not being particularly innovative 
but is following
a federal government inspired initiative which itself is based on 'many 
international
systems' (Queensland, Department of Education, 1992c, p.7).    What is an 
obvious link
with national testing policy is this government's policy of economic 
rationalism which
     
     enshrines the marketplace as the 'natural' and hence appropriate 
arbitrator
     of the exchange of goods and services.  The competency based standards
     movement enshrines behavioural performance as the 'appropriate' way to
     ascertain satisfactory outcomes from the education and training 
system.
     (Porter, 1992, p. 12)

Theories of economic rationalism, linked with psychological behaviourism, 
succeed



because they provide a means of moving between macro and micro levels to 
ways of
understanding individual human behaviour (ibid.,p.14)  Whilst large-scale 
testing
programs such as the Performance Standards reflect such thinking, the 
disciplinary effect
on students which Foucault (1977) describes, is not addressed.  Indeed the 
popular press
is dismissive of such effects:

     It is inevitable that some students will fail such tests. They will do 
so for a
     variety of reasons, from lack of interest to simple 
dunderheadedness ...
     There is no way that society can function in an environment in which 
no
     one fails by virtue of the fact that no one is subjected to realistic 
testing.
     (Courier Mail, June 4, 1992)

This reaction is in itself significant, as in the spirit of  the return of 
'commonsense', it
welcomes the use of standardised tests by stating that:

     The fundamental utility of standard state-wide testing of primary 
schools
     students has at last made itself re-apparent to the Education 
Department and
     its political masters. (ibid.)

However this praise was misplaced and therefore rejected by the Department 
and its
'political masters', because, according to the Department the media had got 
the testing
program all wrong.  The official statement to redress the misunderstanding 
argued that
'the whole notion of State-wide testing was erroneous' since 'the only 
State-wide aspect of
the whole concept would be the benchmarks against which student performance 
is
reported' (Queensland, Department of Education, 1992b, p.1).  The testing 
itself would in
fact be school based using a variety of methods including tests and 
examples of work
produced.  This statement by the Department underlines an urgent need to 
keep the
Performance Standards unsullied from any links with the notion of state-
wide standardised
testing and all the negative connotations that such tests conjure up e.g., 
the testing



initiatives of Thatcherism.

In spite of the protests which sought to distance Performance Standards 
from other
standardised tests, the benchmarks are nonetheless designed to locate the 
child in a
normative field from which an individual achievement profile will be drawn.  
This is
supposedly to be 'a unique personal profile which changes over 
time' (Queensland,
Department of Education, 1992) and whilst the Department states that it 
would not
support using the standards for purposes of stereotyping and labelling, the 
individual
profiles, as with all normative testing procedures are technologies 
designed to make each
individual a 'case' accompanied by documentation where difference is 
codified,
mathematized and standardised (Rose, 1988, p.194).  In itself, profiling is 
obviously
normative and governmental, designed to inscribe an image of the 'whole' 
child's
capacities (Meredyth, 1992, p.16).
     
It is also not surprising that the 'political masters' referred to earlier 
should be Labor
governments at federal  and state levels.  In contrast to revisionist 
historical critiques of
testing (see Kamin,1974; Blum 1978; Gould, 1984) which have located testing 
practices
as part of right wing ideology designed to produce classist, racist and 
sexist inequalities,
more recent research has changed the historical co-ordinates of this debate 
(Rose, 1979;
Meredyth, 1992, p.9).  Instead it appears that the development of mental 
testing in
schools was not so much philosophically nor ideologically conceived, but 
first became
thinkable as an administrative means of dealing with 'abnormality'.     

In spite of confusion and protests, the fact remains that a policy of 
testing all children in
the state against standard benchmarks in order to construct individual 
student profiles has
been  reintroduced with hardly a whimper, catching the Queensland Teachers' 
Union
somewhat off guard.  In response the union belatedly voiced 'conditional 
support' for the
Performance Standards concept, provided the 'Standards were not tests or 
hurdles for



students, but signposts of achievement' (Queensland Teachers' Journal, 
15,6, 1992).  

Reasons for the ready acceptance of the Performance Standards depend on the 
fact that
testing as a way of 'knowing' has become a practice which parents, 
communities, students
and teachers welcome in the 'child's best interests' since the uniqueness 
of the individual
child can be enhanced by the knowledge yielded by standardised tests 
(Kapferer, 1990).
In the current economic and political climate, the discourse of testing has 
once again
become aligned with respectable pedagogy in liberal, progressive mode. In 
fact, education
in this state has long been involved in large scale testing programs and 
the Performance
Standard tests follow in the wake of the Primary Testing Program  which was 
carried out
for twenty-seven years in Queensland state schools under conservative 
'political masters'
and recently discontinued in 1990. Thus the new program fits into a space 
left vacant for
only a short time.  

Because of the political and economic circumstances already outlined,  the  
present debate
must be conducted over and above party politics, placing the reappearance 
of tests in the
realm of governmentality in the current regime of truth. Government in the 
Foucauldian
context, following La Perriere, is the 'right disposition of things, 
arranged so as to lead
to a convenient end' (Foucault, 1991, p.94).  Therefore the main intention 
of government
is not for 'the common good' but for a 'convenient position for what has to 
be governed'
(1991, p.95).  This paper will argue that this goal of expediency in taking 
the  convenient
position has always been the main rationale underpinning policy and 
practice in
Queensland education, and in particular of testing initiatives which are 
central to
governance.  In addition, it will seek to answer two important questions 
raised by the
current debate:  Will the new tests be different in function?  How is it 
that we have come
to think of such testing programs as being sound and progressive?



Why a history of the present?

Before these questions can be dealt with, some time should be taken to 
discuss what
Foucault meant by locating history in the present since this is pertinent 
to an analysis of
the problem.  'History of the present' is not a term which is especially 
privileged by
Foucault, but is one of the several he uses to describe both the task and 
the methodology
of his historiography.  History  must serve the concerns of the present 
(Roth, 1981,
p.42), an aim which is explained thus:

     I would like to write a history of this prison, with all the political
     investments of the body that it gathers together in its closed 
architecture. 
     Why?  Simply because I am interested in the past?  No, if one means by
     that writing a history of the past in terms of the present.  Yes, if 
one
     means writing a history of the present.  (Foucault, 1977a, pp.30-31)

Tyler and Johnson (1991, p.2) succinctly outline the characteristics of the 
project of
history of the present, emphasising that the starting point should be 
questions posed in the
present in order that the terms through which those problems are currently 
understood
become an object of inquiry. By taking a genealogical approach to a 
formerly neglected
problem, the aim is to make the familiar strange.  In effect, the project 
is concerned with
     
     the making of histories that locate the present as a strange, rather 
than
     familiar landscape, where that which has gone without saying becomes
     problematic. (ibid. p.2)

In order to focus on local, piecemeal and contingent struggles, Foucault's 
treatment of
history moves away from 'total history' written in a liberal, narrative 
mould which
Bessant (1991) terms 'progress history' and also from revisionist history.  
Bessant (ibid.)
dismisses the former as being 'Whig history' where past developments in 
education are
presented as continuous progress, spreading benefits more widely each year 
whilst all the
time begging the question of why something happened at a particular time.  
There are



also problems with the latter, i.e. revisionist history, which Bessant does 
not acknowledge
but which require discussion at this point.

Revisionist historiography relies on the application of totalising 
theories, in particular
Marxist and neo-Marxist in orientation, and the resultant effect can be one 
of providing
blanket coverage which inadvertently has the tendency to obliterate other 
forms of
inequality and domination which are part of less spectacular struggles.  
Whilst such
overarching explanations do provide an informative account of unequal 
access to power in
the macro sense, at the same time they can give a misleading interpretation 
at the micro
level of local, specific strategies of power.

In contrast, Foucault turns away from the spectacular in favour of 
'subjugated
knowledges' (Foucault, 1972) where 'culture as practices' (Fraser, 1989) is 
the target of
research.  However this move has not been taken without attracting 
criticism of its being
'anti-history' because

     it is attempting to make the present into a past which we leave 
behind, and
     not into a history which we tightly embrace as our own ... Foucault
     uncovers the past to rupture the present into a future that will leave 
the
     very function of history behind it ... . (Roth, 1981, p.44)

Discontinuities as ruptures are crucial to Foucauldian historiography 
because 'the new
dawn that illuminates the beginning of a new epoch also illuminates the 
limits of our own'
(ibid.). Thus the history of the present by seeking out how and when 
practices became
thinkable, sayable and therefore acceptable, seeks to disestablish our 
experiences of the
present since: 

     The search for descent is not the erecting of foundations:  on the 
contrary,
     it disturbs what was previously thought unified;  it shows the 
heterogeneity
     of what was imagined consistent with itself. (Foucault, 1977b) 

Because Foucault does not present history as a continuous linear stream of 



progress,  it is
through such omissions of minutiae that his genealogical approach seeks to 
demonstrate
specificity, local variation, and texture as a useful way of understanding 
historical shifts
(Dreyfus and Rabinow, 1982, p.127).  The shifts which this paper will 
address are based
on formerly used practices of examination/testing in the cause of 
governance. The
'history of the present' methodology locates past practices as strange and 
therefore
threatening, so that it is through analysis of this landscape that current 
practices can be
better critiqued.

Regimes of Practice

As mentioned earlier, Foucault is particularly concerned with the analysis 
of culture
through practices.  By his term 'regimes of practice', he describes the 
difference in this
approach thus:

     the target of analysis wasn't 'institutions', 'theories' or 
'ideology', but
     practices - with the aim of grasping the conditions which make these
     acceptable at a given moment. (Foucault, 1981, p.5)

Practices embody techniques and strategies to include 'places where what is 
said and what
is done, rules imposed and reasons given, the planned and the taken for 
granted meet and
interconnect' (ibid.).  

Social practices in sites of social administration, such as schools are 
central to discourse
analysis.  Although Foucault (1977a) does not set out to write a genealogy 
of the school,
he does provide links and analogies with schooling which highlight a mode 
of
objectification where the 'subject is either divided inside himself [sic] 
or divided from
others'.  He refers to this exercise of disciplinary power as 'dividing 
practices' (1982,
p.209) which include testing programs. 

In order to ascertain when ideas about testing in schools became thinkable, 
it is helpful to



briefly examine the imperatives for mass schooling where its growth in 
nineteenth century
Britain was for reasons of governance, since the rise of industrial 
capitalism made
obvious a demographic social problem which needed to be controlled (Jones 
and
Williamson, 1979, p.61).  The notion of 'government' can be understood on 
two levels. 
Firstly, in a more narrow sense 'governmentality' involves the 'government 
of oneself
and others' (cited in Gordon, 1991, p.2).  This form of activity aims to 
shape, guide or
affect the conduct of some person or persons in order to 'structure the 
possible field of
action of others' (Foucault, 1982, p.221).  Secondly, in a broader sense, 
Foucault used
the term 'rationality of government' to consider the 'nature of the 
practice of government
(who can govern; what governing is; what or who is governed)' (cited in 
Gordon, 1991,
p.3).   

Governance in both forms precipitated mass schooling arrangements because 
the
manipulation of docile bodies into self-regulating individuals was the 
brief entrusted to
schools. To such ends, schools  needed to be efficient and productive by 
deploying
modern forms of power, e.g. the examination and testing procedures, to be 
exercised for
the sake of both increased force and productivity.  Thus it was through 
popular education
that schools became the sites where 'moral statistics' could be collected 
to render the
population more knowable through the techniques of statistical 
investigation and
calculation (Hunter, 1992).   By way of explanation, Foucault's concept of
power/knowledge shows how the subject is objectified through knowledges 
yielded by
testing technologies and therefore can be more expediently governed.  

Queensland:  In the Cause of Governance

Queensland has always been involved with governance of school populations 
although the
situation was vastly different from that of the need to control masses of 
children after the



Industrial Revolution in say, Britain.  Nevertheless, participation in 
post-primary
education was intensely governed from its beginnings. Government in terms 
of selection
was possible through the use of the examination, that 'slender technique' 
which combines
two aspects of disciplinary power, hierarchical observation and normalising 
judgement
(Foucault, 1977a).

The Grammar Schools clause of the Education Act of 1860, contained the 
provision of
awarding scholarships on merit to a limited number of successful candidates 
in a
competitive examination.  Later in 1873, the State Scholarship examination 
became
formally installed as a dividing practice since it controlled and selected 
the numbers of
students allowed entry to free, state secondary education for almost ninety 
years. At
various times attempts were made to limit the state's expenditure by 
imposing more
rigorous conditions on the awarding of scholarships in accord with the 
logic of the regime
of truth where the Scholarship (as it became commonly known), was the 
necessary
gatekeeper to what was termed 'higher education' for a select few.  This 
practice was
precipitated by the perceived danger in the over-education of ordinary 
children (Wyeth,
1955; Goodman, 1968).  

Reflecting on the logic of the politics of truth which set up the 
Scholarship, there were
some justifiable grounds for its inception because it arose in response to 
a particular need
of the nineteenth century in the colony of Queensland, that of an academic 
secondary
education for a select group ('Vigilate', 1952, p.10).  It could be argued 
that it had
discharged its real purpose in a generally satisfactory way until the 
'thirties when voices
began to raise objections to it on educational and pedagogical grounds 
(Queensland
Teachers' Journal, 1930-1962).  Political vested interests and parsimonious 
government
spending on education retained this technique, since the Scholarship, as a 
dividing
practice par excellence, fulfilled a role of administrative expediency by 
governing the



population of schools.  

'The Psychological Complex'

Through examination practices it became possible in the last two centuries 
to single out
the individual for individualised treatment (Jones, 1990, p.81).  
Individualism, generated
in its modern form with the advent of industrial capitalism, (Turner, 1988) 
is a powerful
notion.  Accompanying individualism are equally powerful ideas about 
intelligence as an
individual attribute which can be used to differentiate individuals and to 
legitimate the
process.  Mainly through the work of critical sociologists, the role of the 
eugenicists in
the construction of intelligence as a commodity has been widely documented 
(see Kamin,
1974, Blum, 1978; Gould, 1984; McCallum, 1990).   The differences between 
the ideas
of the eugenicists and the 'mental hygienists' created the space for 
psychology as a human
science to develop (Rose, 1990).  Schools provided not only the site but 
also the
administrative requirements where
     
     individual difference could be made thinkable by a simple act of
     inscription:  cumulative acts of comparison would be combined with the
     figure of the norm or average for the population; when represented
     diagramatically they would form the smooth outline of the 'normal 
curve'.
     (Rose, ibid. p.138)  

Psychology as part of the scientific gaze exemplifies  power/knowledge 
whereby
knowledges gained can be used to govern, to discipline, to punish and to 
reward
(Foucault, 1977a).   The gaze, which Foucault likens to the surveillance 
afforded through
the architectural style of Bentham's panopticon, first shed its light on 
those previously
obscured i.e, the mad, the indigent, the delinquent, the criminal, the 
sick, the poor, the
young, all of whom were a problem to the new social order after 
industrialisation. 
However in a circuitous fashion, it came to focus on the 'normal' 
population since the
gaze was designed to make knowable the entire population for it is only 
through knowing



that a society can be tested for its ills and solutions can be found.  By 
knowing an
individual, one could train, change, classify, normalise, and/or exclude by 
the use of time
and space (Foucault, 1977a).

An example of how the gaze is more intrusive and pervasive than earlier 
forms of power,
is found in the workings of the 'psychological complex' (Rose, 1979).  This 
term
embraces more than the discipline of psychology to include the agents, 
discourses and
apparatuses which are inextricably part of its workings.  Through the work 
of the
psychological complex, the gaze was unidirectional, synoptic and 
individualising and has
grown in power to the point where the expertise of the 'psy' people elicits 
the respect,
even the awe, of the public at large (Kapferer, 1990, p.43).  The insertion 
of psychology
in modern social practices has helped to constitute the very form of modern 
individuality
(Henriques, Hollway, Venn, Walkerdine, 1984, p.1) and through its 
regulatory and self-
regulatory effects is central to 'governing the soul' (Rose, 1990).  

Since governance describes 'a certain way of striving to reach social and 
political ends by
acting in a calculated manner upon the forces, activities and relations of 
the individuals
that constitute a population' (Rose, 1990, pp.4-5), there needed to be a 
distinctly modern
means of doing this which psychology as a human science and as a complex 
provided. 
The popular classroom provided a uniform set of norms, both social and 
numerical which
made individual difference thinkable in new ways (Meredyth, 1992, p.12). 
Whilst early
eugenicists had been concerned about difference inscribed on the body (e.g. 
phrenology),
psychologists targetted the 'feeble minded' child who whilst being 
physically 'normal'
presented as an administrative problem in the classroom (see Wyndham, 
1934).

The psychological complex was slower to assemble in Queensland than in the 
southern
states, especially in Victoria where a psychological laboratory had been 
set up at
Melbourne Teachers' College in 1923 through the financial support of the 



Carnegie
Foundation in the United States of America (McCallum, 1990).  In 1930, the 
Australian
Council for Educational Research (ACER) was established and became engaged 
in
adapting tests to Australian conditions, making psychometrics an 
increasingly available
and acceptable technology in the deployment of administrative strategies 
(Connell, 1980). 
In Queensland, the first initiatives into institutionalising dividing 
practices occurred in a
very limited way of providing classes for the 'Deaf, Dumb and 
Blind' (Swann, n.d., p.3). 
The First World War stymied efforts to establish 'a special school of the 
Montessori type,
to which children mentally deficient may be sent for special instruction' 
and to educate
children 'who are lower than normal mentally, ... in ungraded classes', 
both of which
were resolutions taken at the first Conference of Australian Directors of 
Education held in
Adelaide in 1916 to discuss the educational needs of the 'mentally 
deficient'(ibid.). 
However voices such as the Queensland Branch of the British Medical 
Association which
was concerned with the effects of lead poisoning in children and the 
National Council of
Women called for the establishment of a special school for backward 
children (ibid.).  

The Department of Public Instruction responded by sending two teachers to 
New South
Wales to investigate methods used there. Following their report, two 
categories for
separate classes of children were decided upon, namely for 'backward' 
children and
'mentally defective' children (Wyeth, 1955, p.183), with  psychological 
tests  determining
entry (Swann, n.d., p.13).  These special classes were later officially 
called 'opportunity
schools' after unsympathetic teachers threatened to send low achieving 
children 'to the
Dunce's school' (Queensland, Report of the Secretary for Public 
Instruction, 1926a).  The
District Inspector's Report made specific reference to this practice, and 
in fact a notice
was published:

     Each Head Teacher in a town where Opportunity Classes have been
     established, is requested to read this notice to the assembled 



teaching staff
     and to impress upon the teachers the necessity for the avoidance of
     referring to the Opportunity Classes in derogatory terms. (Education 
Office
     Gazette, 1926b, 28 July)  

The administrative necessity which drove the psychological complex in its 
mission, is
illustrated in an official report of an opportunity school in Ipswich which 
had insufficient
numbers of students and therefore required 'action to be taken to select 
pupils'. 
Recruitment was carried out in the surrounding schools which led to twenty-
four
admissions to the opportunity school thereby solving an administrative 
problem
(Queensland, Report of the Director General of Education, 1951, p.29). 

In Queensland as in other states and in Britain, after the 
'abnormal'population had been
dealt with, it was time to turn the gaze on 'normal' students and at the 
Directors of
Education Conference in Brisbane in 1926 it was reported that mental tests 
were
beginning to be applied to  'normal as well as sub-normal children' (Swann, 
n.d., p.28). 
Whilst it was acknowledged by the Directors that there were 'certain 
limitations' ... 'for
which examinations are better criteria', mental tests had 'a distinct value 
as a guide to the
varying natures and individual aptitudes of pupils' (ibid.).  The practice 
of mental testing
of 'normal' students was mainly developed for reasons of 'vocational 
guidance' in the
final year of primary school.  Guidance Officers from the Research and 
Guidance Branch
of the State Department of Education (set up in 1948) carried out this 
task.  From the
1950s the psychological complex gained status in Queensland largely due to 
the influence
of Professor Fred Schonell whose work at the University of Queensland 
attracted students
from interstate and overseas.  Action based on psychological testing was 
endorsed by
Schonell, who, in his address to the 62nd Conference of the Queensland 
Teachers' Union,
stated:
     
     We are beginning to realize how much, for example, the stage is set or
     determined by the intelligence of the children we teach.  We cannot do



     much about the degree of intelligence with which children have been
     endowed at birth, but we can, through our methods and our organization
     make effective provision for those differences. (1952, p.11)

Within psychological discourse, guidance officers worked mainly in schools, 
testing
students and providing information and advice about courses, careers and 
job
opportunities.  However Queensland's vast distances presented a special 
problem in terms
of the logistics of a state-wide service so that a new administrative 
practice needed to be
put in place.

What followed was a policy which ensured almost three decades of 
standardised testing
carried out in the most cost effective way by teachers on their own 
classes.  This move as
an administrative measure conveniently coincided with the abolition of the 
Scholarship
and the veritable flood of students into secondary school as the state 
finally moved to
providing universal secondary education to age fifteen, events which 
assured both its
implementation and longevity.

By providing normative 'evidence', the Queensland Primary Testing Program, 
commonly
known as the 'October tests',  continued the streaming and tracking 
functions of both the
Scholarship and vocational guidance. Tests variously described as 
'scholastic aptitude',
'general ability' and 'attainment' were used for a time but were later 
firstly supplemented
and then replaced by a 'Test of Learning Ability 6', designed and produced 
by the
Australian Council for Educational Research.  As a group test, it was used 
from 1976 to
1990 for testing children in all state schools at Year 7 level and in many 
independent
schools as well.  Teachers as willing partners with the 'psy' experts 
administered the
tests, marked them and entered results on a master sheet which was returned 
to the
Education Department to provide an indication of pupil achievement relative 
to others
throughout the state (Department of Education, 1981, p.1). Individual 
scores were
recorded, sent on to the appropriate secondary schools and were used for 
streaming,



tracking and counselling purposes as valid indicators of ability.  Whilst 
the Administration
Manual (1987, p.20) states that TOLA 6 'is not an infallible indicator of 
student ability'
and that the test results should not 'supplement' and 'not be substituted 
for the other
information about individual pupils', the test results provided an 
efficient and 'scientific'
way of governing the individual as a highly normative system of 
administrative
surveillance.

Making the Familiar Strange

From this account it can be seen that tactics of governmentality, i.e. 
examinations and
testing techniques have been deployed throughout the history of secondary 
education in
this state as dividing practices.  However there were differences in the 
practices of
government at certain times so that a period of continuity was marked by 
discontinuities
which erupted in response to administrative imperatives.  

As an example of a technique of calculation and management, we have seen 
that the
Scholarship was used when the state firstly could not and later did not 
meet its
responsibilities of providing post-primary education for all its citizens.  
This examination
worked surreptiously as a test of intelligence, with its wider agenda of 
selection through
'a culling out process, separating the plodders, the average, and the above 
average from
the scintillating brilliant who alone found favour by the State for further 
education
('Vigilate', 1952, p.11).  In contrast to the monolithic spectre of this 
examination
described variously as 'pernicious', 'evil' and 'ogre like' (Queensland 
Teachers' Journal,
1950 - 1962), the psychological testing program which replaced it in 
function, was
different in that it was almost a secretive technique, not widely 
publicised to students nor
parents with directives given in the manual about keeping it a low-key 
operation
(Queensland Primary Testing Program:  Administration Manual for Year 7, 
1987, p.6).  
Widespread distrust bordering on hostility about the Scholarship created a 



space for the
psychological complex to develop, in contrast to the external examination, 
as a
progressive enterprise.  However in terms of selection, its effects were 
more insidious
than the Scholarship since the gaze of the psychological complex was 
neither visible nor
verifiable, but nonetheless a tactic of normative surveillance.  

Results of the Scholarship and all other tests and examinations, along with 
other
information about aspects of the individual,  were detailed on record cards 
which were
first used in all state high schools in 1950 and which have since become 
practice in
primary schools.  Records cards are the forerunners to the assessment 
profiles now
considered to be sound and 'natural' practice.  Such records construct 
'scholastic identity'
(Ball, 1990) on an individual basis as the direct result of assessment 
practices.  The
construction of the individual in this way testifies to the influence of 
power/knowledge in
education.

CONCLUSION 

To answer the first question posed at the beginning of this paper, the 
Performance
standard tests are not likely to differ much in outcome from earlier 
testing techniques
because the individual is still to be located in a normative field whereby 
each individual
becomes a case with a 'personal profile'.  The tests are designed to make 
the student
eminently knowable and therefore treatable in administrative terms.  What 
is different in
the accompanying rhetoric about the Performance Standards is that a social 
justice
component stands alongside economic rationalist principles of efficiency 
and
accountability as if their compatibility is assured. 

In current discourse, it is asserted in policy documents that social 
justice is being
dispensed through 'attention ... given to the learning needs of all ... 
students'
(Queensland, Department of Education, 1992c, p.10). This appears to be not 
much



different from the emphasis on 'individual differences' which has been part 
of official
rhetoric at the level of policy in one form or another since the earliest 
syllabus documents
this century where the influence of the New Education was apparent. Indeed 
as a
pedagogic strategy, there is an alliance between the normalisation of 
children as a
population and the individualisation of each child as a unique being 
(Hunter, 1992, p.10).
Turner's (1988) notion of 'individuation' could well apply to the outcome 
of such
pedagogy, where the separation of individuals by knowledges invokes 
subsequent
consequences for the individual though bureaucratic process.   
Significantly, the notions
of catering for and treating individual differences have long been part of 
the discourse of
the psychological complex as a means of legitimating differential treatment 
of the
individual.   Couched in social justice terms, its inclusion in the current 
policy is
unconvincing since all tests are designed to produce difference through 
affording an 
'objective' judgement on the person, thus 'substituting for the 
individuality of the
memorable man [sic] that of the calculable man [sic] (Hoskin and Macve, 
1986, p.107).
The effect is one of 'calculable minds and manageable individuals' because 
when
individuals become objects of a certain system of power they are
     
     amenable to being calculated about, having things done to them, and 
doing
     things to themselves in the name of psychological capacities and
     subjectivity. (Rose, 1988, p.197)
     
To answer the second question of why the tests have been accepted so 
readily, the answer
might lie in two directions.  Queensland, long the parsimonious and 
conservative relation
to the southern states in terms of educational provision and 
progressiveness, is currently
in line with wider trends by adopting such accepted features of economic 
rationalism. 
Another reason could well be that after more than a century of selection by 
examination
and mental testing since the 1920s, we are both subjects and objects of the 
'psy'
discourse.  We have emerged as self-regulatory individuals, ever heeding 



the 'experts'
who continue to govern our psychological consciousness.  Linked exclusively 
to neither
the Right nor the Left in our educational history, large scale testing 
programs are
accepted as being both neutral and  progressive.

In contrast to testing and examination measures in the former instances, 
the latest foray
into testing is being promulgated for the common good of students, teachers 
and the
community but when one takes account of Queensland's educational history 
and the
propensity for taking the convenient position,  it could well be that it 
will develop as yet
another normative measure for administrative purposes.  It should be borne 
in mind that
governmentality in Foucault's terms is primarily for expediency and in 
terms of
power/knowledge, a benign testing program is in itself a contradiction.
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